
Chapter 9 

PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF HEALTH 
OF SPECIFIC POPULATION GROUPS 

9.1 MAT- AND CHILD HEALTH. INCLUDING FAMILY PUNNING 

The health care of mothers and children, without exception, has 
received priority consideration in the Region. Despite the 
severe economic constraints faced by many countries, maternal 
and child health care has made some headway, utilizing the PHC 
approach, but progress has been uneven and much still needs to 
be done. Not unexpectedly, maternal and infant mortality rates 
have not shown any significant changes from the previous 
reporting period. However, it could be expected that infant 
mortality rates would decline, following the concerted efforts 
being directed at child survival. The same cannot be said of 
maternal mortality. It is therefore opportune that global 
initiatives have been taken recently to emphasize maternal care 
and safe motherhood. 

WHO continued to support countries in their activities for the 
delivery of integrated MCHIFP services. The provision of family 
planning services has largely been dependent on national 
policies relating to population, though health concerns have 
also played a part. Most countries have adopted a cafeteria 
approach towards the provision of contraceptive methods, but, 
in certain situations, a specific method tends to predominate 
over others due to programme bias or preferences. The process 
of integration of maternal and child health and family planning 
in the countries of the Region is continuing, and Sri Lanka and 
Thailand have achieved a well integrated MCHJFP service. In 



Indonesia, an integrated MCHIFP service is being developed at 
all levels of the health infrastructure, with emphasis on the 
delivery of a "family health package" of services at the 
village level, through health poets or posyandus. The process 
of implementing an "MCH Intensification Programme" is underway 
in Nepal to bring together, in a phased and integrated manner, 
the priority components related to MCH. It is expected that the 
Programme will ultimately cover all districts of the country. 
The beginnings of integration can also be seen in Bangladesh, 
with closer coordination and interaction between the Health and 
Family Planning wings of the Ministry, in the implementation of 
national programmes related to MCH and family planning. India, 
the most populous country of the Region, is placing great 
emphasis on the integration of MCH and family planning. 

WHO collaborative efforts have been directed at achieving wider 
service coverage and improving the quality of health manpower 
involved in the delivery of MCHIFP. A group of community health 
workers from Maldives visited some countries In the Region to 
observe the implementation of MCHIFP services, while, from 
India, a team of doctors, including medical teachers, visited 
selected countries in the Region to observe and exchange views 
with their counterparts in the delivery of basic MCH services, 
including their relevance in undergraduate medical training. In 
other countries the accent has been to strengthen specific 
areas of expertise in MCHJFP: in Thailand and Indonesia, the 
emphasis is on postgraduate training in public health, majoring 
in specific areas of MCH; Mongolia has strengthened specific 
areas of gynaecology and paediatrics, including anaesthesiology 
and resuscitation; DPR Korea, in addition to training in 
gynaecology, has also included laser therapy, while Sri Lanka 
and Indonesia have sought training in computer application and 
development. Consultancy services were provided to DPR Korea in 
the field of gynaecological cytology/histology, family planning 
statistics and operational research and to Mongolia in 
perinatology. Some specific initiatives that have been taken 
include the review of the family planning component of the 
medical undergraduate curriculum in India and the continued use 
of intermediate categories of personnel to bridge the shortfall 
in trained midwifery services, such as the auxiliary midwife in 
Burma, the foolumas in Maldives, in Indonesia and dais 
in India, Bangladesh and Nepal. 

A number of activities to improve the quality of services, 
through inservice training, meetings, consultations and 
innovative schemes were supported in the countries; some of 
these were: inservice training being undertaken in Burma aimed 
at improving the skills of all categories of MCH personnel at 



Maternal and Child Health Care 

The health of mothers and children is accorded high prlority in the Region. In close 
collaboration with other United Nations agencies, WHO is assisting Member Countries in 
various MCH and family health activities aimed primarily at improving the health status of 
mothers and children. 

- 

lnformation and Education for Health 

lnformation and education are being increasingly recognized as effective mechanisms to 
accelerate health promotion in the Region. 



Nutrition 

Improving the nutritional status. part~cularly of vulnerable groups. continues to be the 
thrust of nutrition and growth-monitoring programmes in the Region. The use o f  l r  
available food is  encouraged to prevent malnutrition and related complications. 



various levels of the health system; the use of UN volunteers 
to support training at the Institute of Family Health in 
Bhutan; refresher training for maternity ward staff of the 
smaller hospitals in Sri Lanka; the regional review meetings of 
the state MCH officers and the expert group meeting followed by 
senior management workshops in India, aimed at strengthening 
MCHlFP services; review of the family health programme in 
preparation for Repelita V and MCH evaluation meetings in 
the sixteen provinces in Indonesia; national workshops on 
information support to family health in Maldives and a seminar 
on the delivery of hospital MCHIFP services in Nepal. The 
innovative activities started earlier in Sri Lanka for monitor- 
ing of maternal and neonatal care; the efforts in Indonesia to 
use a district-team problem-solving approach to improve MCHIFP 
service delivery and the use of family planning clinical 
supervision teams for quality assurance of services related to 
surgical contraception and other clinical family planning 
methods in Bangladesh, have all continued to receive support. 

Support was also provided to studies which seek to elicit 
information that would assist in the formulation of future 
strategies and programme development. In India, a number of 
studies related to various aspects of family welfare have been 
supported. These involve management aspects of the services, 
extending the reach of family planning services through 
innovative mechanisms, a KAP study of MCH/FP workers, a time 
and motion study of PHC workers and a study aimed at streng- 
thening the delivery of family welfare and PHC services in the 
larger cities. In Burma, a pilot study on the interaction of 
proximate determinants of fertility is continuing. A WHO 
collaborative study on low birthweight, infant morbidity and 
mortality, being conducted in India, Nepal and Sri Lanka, is 
now in its final year of implementation. 

Through active collaboration with WHO Headquarters, activities 
related to adolescent health continued to be supported and 
promoted. An intercountry workshop on health needs of adoles- 
cents, with special focus on reproductive health, was held in 
the Regional Office in December 1988, with the participation of 
WHO Headquarters. The participants in the workshop develooed 
individuai proposals £0; impleientation at the national level. 
A consultant assisted in develooinn further the draft ~ro~osals. . - . - 
formulated at a similar workshop conducted in Sri Lanka, at the 
national level. 

As a sequel to the global Initiative on Safe Motherhood in 
1987, greater attention is being focussed on maternal care. In 
Nepal, a study on the prevention of maternal mortality in 



selected hospitals and a KAP study on intraconceptual care have 
been supported by the global programme. Institution-based 
studies on maternal morbidity and mortality in India are also 
propoaed. A proposal has been formulated in Bhutan to assess 
maternal mortality at the community level. In Bangladesh, a 
national workshop on maternal health care was organized by the 
Ministry of Health and Family Planning in February 1989, which 
was the first major initiative of its kind in support of 
maternal health care in the country. Its recommendations have 
been presented to the Government for acceptance and subsequent 
follow-up action. This was a joint initiative by WHO, UNICEF, 
NORAD and the World Bank. 

The UNFPA-funded Regional Advisory Team on Maternal and Child 
HealthlFamily Planning, consisting of a senior medical officer 
and a technical officer (Information/Management), will continue 
for the period 1988-1991. While the medical officer, who was 
already in position earlier continued, the technical officer 
joined the project in March 1989. In order to ensure continuing 
support to the countries, a statistician-consultant worked with 
the project in 1988 and 1989. 

The team provided support to Maldives in project formulation 
and in strengthening the management and information system. 
Support was provided to Nepal to draw up a project for future 
UNFPA assistance. The team assisted Bhutan in a pilot study on 
long-acting injectibles and in a study of umet needs, 
including data analysis. A consultant was also provided to 
Bhutan and Nepal, to evaluate the training id voluntary 
sterilization. In collaboration with WHO Headquartets, a review 
of a community-based maternal mortality and morbidity study was 
undertaken in Central Java, Indonesia. A meeting was held in 
the Regional Office in August 1988 to develop an operational 
research study on maternal mortality to be carried out by the 
Federation of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of India under 
the Safe Motherhood Initiative. SEAR0 participated in an Uh'FPA 
Basic Needs Assessment Mission to DPRK in March 1989. 

9.2 HUMAN REPRODUCTION RESEARCH 

The South-East Asia Regional Office continued to collaborate 
very closely with the WHO Special Programme of Research 
Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction. 

The Programme concentrates on two major activities, namely, (a) 
support for research aimed at finding and developing new, safe 



and effective methods of fertility regulation, and (b) support 
for research aimed at improving the performance of existing 
methods of fertility regulation. 

To undertake research on these aspects, a number of research 
grants are awarded to various institutions in the Region. In 
this context, projects related to (a) above include clinical 
trials on long-acting injectible contraceptives and experimental 
studies in monkeys on post-ovulatory methods. Projects relating 
to (b) include several studies on evaluating and monitoring 
contraceptive safety, e.g., surveillance of norplant use, 
contraceptive effects on blood factors, cardiovascular system, 
ectopic pregnancy and neoplasia generation. In addition, there 
were projects on contraceptive use dynamics which relate to its 
acceptability and on lactation which relate to its efficacy. A 
few projects involve more than one country in the Region. Such 
multicentre studies are usually double-blind clinical trials. 
The number of these projects totals 19, with six being ongoing 
and 13 having been initiated during the period under review. 

Another important activity is with regard to infertility. 
Several multicentre research projects are being carried out, 
especially with regard to sexually-transmitted diseases and 
other infections as a cause of infertility. 

Presently, there are five members from the Region on the 
Programme's Policy and Coordination Committee (PCC), the main 
governing body, which meets every year. The most recent meeting 
of the PCC was held in June 1989. In addition, the Committee on 
Resources for Research (CRR), which deals with research 
strengthening activities, met in April 1989 and approved, among 
others, long-term institutional development (LID) grants for 
institutions in the Region for 1990. 

There are currently five WHO collaborating centres in human 
reproduction in the Region - three in India and two in 
Thailand. Three institutions each in Indonesia and Thailand 
continued to receive these grants, and a new LID was granted to 
the Family Health Project in the Institute of Medicine, 
Kathmandu, Nepal, in 1988. 

Three symposia and one training course were organized in the 
Region and scientists from various countries participated in 
these. 

The Programme is being evaluated to study its impact on 
developing countries and to determine its future role and 
orientation. 



9.3 W O ~ S '  HEALTH 

WHO'S Seventh General Programme of Work covering the period 
1984-1989 envisages the continuation and expansion of the two 
main areas of research in workers' health, namely. workers' 
health services and occupational health technolog;. It has 
become clear that the occupational health monrame cannot be - - ~ ~~ 

implemented successfully without adequate development of 
scientific research and the introduction of appropriate 
technology for the prevention and treatment of occupational 
dtseases and the adequate protection of the worktnn environment. - 
Therefore, the main emphasis of WHO'S technical collaboration 
was focussed on research, training and creating an awareness of 
the problem. 

Efforts were made to improve and strengthen occupational health 
and safety services in Bangladesh. In-service training of 
various categories of staff was undertaken, in addition to the 
existing one-year diploma course in industrial health conducted 
by the National Institute of Preventive and Social Medicine. In 
Indonesia, WHO'S collaboration was directed to the enhancement 
of comprehensive and integrated occupational health services 
through the existing infrastructure of the health care delivery 
system. A large number of public health inspectors, factory 
inspectors and district health officers were trained in Sri 
Ianka in order to improve the adherence to standards for 
occupational health. A pilot scheme is being developed for 
setting up a suitable information system for epidemiological 
data on occupational health problems. In Thailand, a model is 
being developed for appropriate and acceptable ways of 
protecting and promoting the health of workers' children. 

Lack of funds for occupational health, in general, seems to be 
a common constraint in many countries and the resources for 
occupational health are mainly spent on "recompensation" 
systems for the sick or disabled employees, leaving little for 
the prevention and control oE occupational diseases. 

9.4 HEALTH OF THE ELDERLY 

Geriatric services in many countries receive lesser priority in 
the context of more important and pressing socio-economic and 
health problems demanding larger human, material and financial 
resources. Meanwhile, the proportion of the elderly in the 
total population is slowly, but steadily, increasing in the 
Region. However, if a large part of hospital beds and manpower 



resources is to be earmarked for the care of the elderly, as 
some studies suggest, then the problem needs proper attention. 

The change in the socio-economic situation in the countries, 
the increasing westernized attitude of the family members and 
society towards the elderly and the growing trend of migration 
of the aged to urban areas call for serious consideration of 
the problem. 

The International Conference on Geriatric Medicine and 
Gerontology held in New Delhi in December 1988 emphasized the 
urgency of, and importance for, a decisive nation-wide action 
for the health of the elderly. 

A significant step in this regard, as provided for in the 
regional medium-term programme for the Eighth General Programme 
of Work of WHO, is the formulation of national policies and 
approaches for the health care of the elderly. 

Following the recommendations of the fourteenth session of the 
Regional Advisory Committee on Health Research held in Colombo 
in April 1988, a multicentre study on aging has been initiated 
in Burma, DPR Korea, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand, and 
protocols and questionnaires have been pretested. A consultant 
assisted the principal investigators of the study in Indonesia, 
Thailand and DPR Korea to develop a common protocol for the 
epidemiological study of the health of the elderly. A meeting 
of the principal investigators of the study on aging was 
organized in the Regional Office in March 1989. The meeting 
reviewed the study protocol and the questionnaire and revised 
them to suit the local needs, as well as the aocio-economic and 
cultural priorities of the countries. A time-bound action plan 
for all the participating parties of the study was adopted. 

9.5 WOWW IN HEALTH AND DEVELOPHENT 

The main thrust of the programme of Women in Health and 
Development (WHD) in the reporting period was in the areas of 
leadership development among women at the community level, 
information dissemination. and the involvement of noneovern- - 
mental organizations for women in health promotion activities. 
In collaboration with the intercountry project on "Intensi- 
fication of Action Programme for Primary Health Care", training 
courses for nongovernmental organizations on health education 
methodologies were organized in Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand. 



A meeting on "Asian Women and AIDS" was held in SEAR0 on 
1 December 1988 on the occasion of World AIDS Day which was 
well attended by participants from professional associations, 
nongovernmental as well as international organizations. The 
meeting was convened to disseminate information on AIDS and to 
seek the commttment of women from various nongovernmental 
organizations and other agencies in the global fight against 
AIDS. The meeting helped in creating awareness, and in 
promoting the involvement of nongovernmental organizations in 
education and dissemination of information to the public on 
AIDS. Technical support was provided to Indonesia to conduct a 
symposium on AIDS on World AIDS Day. 

The WHD Group collaborated with ILO in the preparation of 
"Guidelines for Data Collection and Inclusion of Female-headed 
Households in Self-employment Schemes in India". Assistance was 
provided in the dissemination of "Guidelines on How to Produce a 
Manual" to leading women's NGOs and to focal points for women in 
development programmes of several international organizations. 


